Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



IN MEMORIAM

Guy C. Motley, who devoted his life to the service of Lindenwood from 1918 until his death, December 27, 1949

A Memorial to Guy Motley

THE LINDENWOOD community in St. Charles and throughout the nation is grieved by the death of Guy Cleveland Motley, a beloved officer of the college since 1918. Fitting tribute to him was spoken at the funeral service in Roemer Auditorium by Dr. James W. Clarke, President of the Board of Directors, and Lindenwood alumnae and students and his associates here will find their hearts expressing a tribute to him in the days and years ahead. He lives in this college community as surely as he did when last he walked campus paths seeking any opportunity to be of help to a Lindenwood student.

Mr. Motley's faith in youth and his freindship for students led him to provide help to any who might be in need. Recalling his never failing eagerness to help students, many have suggested that an appropriate memorial to him would be the establishment of a scholarship endowment to bear his name and to carry on the type of aid to students that he himself had given generously. Some gifts to such a memorial endowment have been received.

On the recommendation of Miss Gladys Campbell, President of the Alumnae Association, Dr. Clarke, as President of the Board of Directors, joins me in announcing the establishment of the Guy C. Motley Memorial Scholarship at Lindenwood. The principal of the fund will be held by the Directors of the college as a perpetual memorial to Mr. Motley; the interest will be used to apply on the tuition or college expenses of worthy young women at Lindenwood College.

In honoring the memory of Guy Motley, the college honors itself. We know alumnae and friends will wish to share in the establishment of this memorial fund.

F. L. McCLUER.

In this Issue:

Lindenwood Loses a Friend
Page Three

Girl of the Month

Page Four

Tribute to Guy C. Motley
Page Five

Dr. McCluer on Church Board

Page Six

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 123 FEBRUARY, 1950

No. 5

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Guy C. Motley, Secretary of Lindenwood, Dies Suddenly

Cerebral Hemorrhage Suffered During Holidays Ends Career of 31 Years of Service to College — Funeral Services Held In Roemer Auditorium

LINDENWOOD has lost an old and a cherished friend. Guy Cleveland Motley, secretary of the college since 1918 and assistant to the president since 1938, died suddenly on December 27 while visiting his sister, Mrs. E. J. Long at Caruthersville, Mo. Death was caused by a cerebral hemorrhage. He was 64 years old.

Mr. Motley had apparently been in good health when he left St. Charles shortly before Christmas to spend the holidays with his sister. He was stricken the morning of December 27 and died an hour later while enroute in an ambulance to a hospital at Cape Girardeau, Missouri.

Funeral services were held in the Auditorium of Roemer Hall on December 29 and were conducted by the Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke, pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis and president of the college's Board of Directors. Interment was in Oak Grove Cemetery.

To thousands of Lindenwood alumnae, who remember him as "Uncle Guy," his death came as a personal loss. They will never forget his familiar "Yippee," his lively sense of humor as expressed in such advice as "Keep your powder dry," nor his thoughtfulness and understanding. It was "Uncle Guy" who was a new Lindenwood girl's first contact with the college. He met her on arrival, arranged for her room, looked after her baggage and helped over the rough spots of the first homesick days.

It was "Uncle Guy" who reserved seats for the theater, made travel reservations, received and respected confidences, and who was always willing to argue politics. "Counsel for the Defense" is the way many a Lindenwood alumna remembers him. One of his favorite tricks was to hand a girl a nickel and say: "Here's a nickel. If you ever get in trouble call me up."

It was "Uncle Guy who was the college's link with the alumnae. It was to "Uncle Guy" to whom they wrote about jobs, about the young men they married, and about their children. Letters from him of congratulation upon a new son or daughter, or sympathy in the death of a loved one will long be treasured by those who received them.

Many letters have been received by the college from his "girls." Space does not permit using all of them, but these excerpts are typical: Mrs. Burton H. Tobias, of Chicago, wrote: "I remember the Easter in 1943 that we spent with him, six or eight of us had dinner and saw a couple of movies with him, and even got to dance a little to "When I Grow Too Old To

Dream." To us, it was the best date of the whole year."

Mrs. Carra Weber Thomas of St. Louis wrote: "I have many sweet memories of 'Uncle Guy.' I am 84 years old. He wrote me such cheery letters—now I'll never get any more. I am deeply grieved and feel my personal loss—and Lindenwood's."

Mr. Motley was born August 6, 1885, in New Hartford, Mo., the son of Mr. and Mrs. Brewis W. Motley. In 1909 he was graduated from William Jewell College, with majors in history and political science. Shortly after receiving his A. B., he became associated with Hardin College in Mexico, Mo., and a little later was married to Miss Blanche Green. She died in 1931. From 1909 until 1918 he was connected with Hardin College, leaving there in 1918 to become secretary of Lindenwood. In the early years after joining the college he taught courses in history and political sciences, but soon his duties as secretary demanded his full time.

In 1938 he was also made assistant to the president. At that time the late Dr. John L. Roemer was making plans to retire within a few years. In 1940, after Dr. Roemer's death, Mr. Motley served as acting president of the college until the arrival of Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage in 1941.

In May, 1949, Mr. Motley's alma mater confererd upon him the honorary degree of LL.D.

Always interested in politics and a staunch Democrat, Mr. Motley was for three decades a civic leader of St. Charles. He had served as chairman and as treasurer of the St. Charles County Democratic Committee and in 1937 he was one of Missouri's Presidential Electors. He was one of the founders of the St. Charles Rotary Club and had served both as president of the St. Charles club and of the district. Since 1947 he had been a member of the St. Louis Metropolitan City Planning Commission. Other organizations in which he was active included the Missouri Historical Society, the Missouri State Teachers Association, the St. Charles Chamber of Commerce, the St. Charles Conservation League.

In addition to Mrs. Long, he is survived by another sister, Mrs. J. C. Shelton, of Detroit, Mich., and three brothers, Marvin Motley, of Baltimore, Md.; Marion Y. Motley, of Kansas City, and Carey L. Motley, of Liberty, Mo., an enrollment counselor of Lindenwood.

Lindenwood's alumnae, faculty and student body extend their deepest sympathy to the members of his family in their bereavement.

Girl of the Month

W E PRESENT Miss Edna Baldwin as our Girl for this Month.

Miss Baldwin was graduated from Lindenwood in 1928, receiving an A. B. Degree with a major in biology and a minor in sociology. She decided to continue her study in preparation for a career in the field of social welfare. For this decision, she says that she is indebted to Dr. Schaper for the stimulation she gave her in the classroom and in personal association during her years at Lindenwood.

For one and one-half years following her graduation, she remained at home as companion to her father who was in failing health. Then she enrolled at the New York School of Social Work, where she completed a year's study of technical training supplemented by field work in the Italian Quarter of the Bronx. By then the depression was well on the way and social agencies were recruiting for staff. She accepted a position as Intake Worker in the Public agency then known as the Citizens Committee on Relief and unemployment in St. Louis. Her father died that year and she was granted a six months' leave of absence to assist in the settlement of the estate. On her return, she was assigned to the interviewing staff, which position she held for two years. She recalls many harrowing experiences in determining the eligibility of their large daily intake. When the Agency, which was then called the St. Louis Relief Administration, was faced with the problems of "America on the Move," she inherited the responsibility of all transients in the agency and their return to place of legal residence. Then came WPA with its many adjustments and she was placed in charge of all complaints, with the help of two assistants. When the Social Security Commission came into existence, she was made supervisor of staff and assisted with In-Service training.

In 1938 she became full time supervisor of students for both St. Louis University and Washington University Schools of Social Work in St. Louis in the handling of the three categories of assistance in the public agency.

Then came Pearl Harbor in December, 1941, and she was offered a position on the USO Staff. In January, 1942, she resigned to accept a position on the staff of National Travelers Aid Association as Director of a USO-TAS unit in Belleville, Ill. This was a challenge, as there was no social work machinery set up in that community and the job entailed a great deal of community organization in preparation for her job as administrator. This job carried a great many services using various skills. She recruited and trained volunteers and set up a housing service for families of military personnel. As her own project, she made pos-



Miss Edna Baldwin

sible a day nursery for children of military personnel. At the termination of this job in August 1946, she returned to the New York School of Social Work for her third Seminar and that fall she enrolled at the University of Chicago School of Social Service Administration, where she completed a year's study.

For the past two years she has been a staff member of the Chicago Travelers Aid Society where most of her work has been with Displaced Persons from war stricken Europe. Her present plan is to complete her graduate work at the University of Chicago this year.

In addition to her professional activities, she owns and manages two farms comprising 500 acres, which she inherited, in the Illinois Corn Belt. These farms are modernly equipped and scientifically operated. Her vacations and leaves of absence have been spent in travel. In 1939, she visited Puerto Rico, Haiti and Cuba. Last year she spent a month on a South American cruise, visiting several cities in Venezuela and Columbia. March of this year, she spent on a ranch in the cattle country of Arizona. She says, "I love my work and have never regretted my choice of a profession. I attribute this to my love for helping others, using what skills I have acquired through my training and experience to assist those who are unable to cope with their situations. As I review the past, I attribute my foundation to my undergraduate training at Lindenwood for the philosophy and ideals it gives through its curriculum."

Last Tribute to Mr. Motley Paid by Dr. James W. Clarke

TRIBUTE was paid to Guy C. Motley, and to his long and devoted service to Lindenwood by the Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke, president of the Board of Directors and pastor of Second Presbyterian Church, at the funeral services for Mr. Motley in Roemer Auditorium. Dr. Clarke took as his text, Exodus 17:12: "His hands were steady until the going down of the sun."

"This afternoon we are come, not to lament a death, but to celebrate a life; not to announce a conclusion, but to testify to a beginning," Dr. Clarke said. "In a deep and true sense, this is a day of coronation and not a day of dolour.

"Death has not come to Dr. Motley but for him. As Christian men and women, we do not think in terms of his extinction, for that would be to deny the whole rationality of the universe. If the world is moral, and I believe it to be so, it is incredible that the only absolutely precious thing in it—a character built up and matured in goodness, with its trials, achievements, sorrows, and joys—should finally pass away. So today we meet in a positive mood, and our ruling emotion is that of gratitude.

"Donald Hankey, in one of his great books, has a chapter entitled 'The Religion of the Inarticulate.' It is very natural that this afternoon there should be a desire for reticence. Dr. Motley would be hurt and saddened if I engaged in any fulsome eulogy. Yet there is the need to say something, not to satisfy him or his family and relatives, but to satisfy and help ourselves.

"Rabinadrath Tagore, in self address, asks this question: 'On the day Death will knock at my door, what wilt thou offer him, Rabinadrath?' Dr. Motley had a good deal to offer, for his subscription to life was a worthy one. When I think of him, I do not think of a man possessed of great gifts, although worthy gifts were his, but of one possessed of great qualities.

"Friendship, to many of us, is not natural or habitual, because too often we are cross-grained and over-sensitive. Dr. Motley was naturally kind, and possessed of the spirit of good will. His nature was so out-going that always there were emanations of warmth. I can see him now coming towards me with a kindly inquiry upon his lips and with outstretched hand. His conversation was bright without sting, and happy without acid.

"Allied to this quality of friendship was simplicity. He wore no assumptive airs but walked in a straight line and bore himself with a happy modesty. He was honored by many organizations, educational and polit-

ical, but was never bitten by the bacillus of brag, or beset by the plague of pose.

"Even stronger than the spirit of friendship and simplicity was that of loyalty. Each life moves around a center. Dr. Motley's earthly center was Lindenwood College. Faithfully and long did he serve it, and generations of students knew him with an intimacy not given to many others. He lived for Lindenwood, and he died in its service. In good times and bad, his affection never wavered but ever burned strong and bright.

"His friendship, simplicity and loyalty were but the expression of a deeper thing: faith. It would not be right for me to say that he was a mystic, for that was not the bent of his nature. Neither was he a theologian, for he had not deeply philosophied about the things which he most truly believed. But God was very real to him, and Jesus Christ was a fact by which he ordered his life.

"Thinking on these things, we are not cast down by his going. We are convinced that these values cannot be touched by Time or sudden death, for they transcend the material order and belong to eternity.

"With faith, therefore, we await the day when no longer we shall see through a glass darkly, but face to face; when no longer we shall know in part, but know also as we are known.

"To you, the members and relatives of his family, I extend the sympathy of the Board of Trustees, the faculty, and the student body of this college, where his influence will long abide and his memory will be deeply cherished.

"So, as Christian people, we sound again our defiance to Death, and say: O Death, thou canst not destroy us! Thou canst not displace one stone in the spiritual temple. Thou dost but take the flower from this winter clime, where it can never reach its full beauty and growth, and dost but transplant it to that summer-land up yonder, where it can reach its complete loveliness and fragrance. O Death, where is thy sting! O grave, where is thy victory! Thanks be to God who giveth us the victory through our Lord Jesus Christ.

"Sursum corda!"

Dr. McCluer Speaks at Kansas City Meeting

President Franc L. McCluer addressed the Council on World Affairs of Greater Kansas City at a luncheon meeting at the Hotel Muehlebach on January 21. His topic was "The Hoover Report and World Affairs."

Dr. McCluer Elected to Board of Christian Education

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's president, was elected to a three-year term on the Presbyterian Board of Christian Education at the meeting of the Presbyterian College Union in Cincinnati, Ohio, recently. He will represent the Union on the board.

Lindenwood was represented at the meeting of the Union and the convention of the Association of American Colleges, held at the same time, by Dr. and Mrs. McCluer, Dr. James W. Clarke, president of the Board of Directors, and by Dr. Eunice Roberts, dean of the college.

Both Dr. McCluer and Dr. Clarke addressed a special convocation held in advance of the meetings to acquaint the church with the work now being done by Presbyterian colleges.

Dr. McCluer was the presiding officer at one of the sessions of the National Municipal League convention in St. Paul, Minn., last November. The session was devoted to a discussion of drafting a state constitution. Dr. McCluer was a member of the 1943-44 Missouri Constitutional Convention.

Lindenwood Singers are Soloists In Christmas Church Program

Faculty and alumnae of Lindenwood's Music Department were soloists in a number of Christmas church programs. Miss Pearl Walker, a member of the faculty, was the guest soloist at the presentation of Handel's "Messiah" at the Second Baptist Church in St. Louis. She was also the soloist in a presentation of the "Messiah" on December 11 at the First Methodist Church in East St. Louis, and on December 18 she was the soloist for "The Incarnate Word," sung at the West Presbyterian Church in St. Louis.

On December 4, Miss Marjorie Moehlenkamp and Miss Barbara Watkins, alumnae, were soloists in a presentation of the "Messiah" at the First Presbyterian Church in East St. Louis, and that evening Miss Moehlenkamp was the soloist at the First Presbyterian Church in Granite City, Ill.

On December 11, Miss Watkins was a soloist in a presentation of the "Messiah" at the Cape Girardeau State College. On December 15 she was a soloist with the Civic Chorus of St. Louis. Miss Watkins is now the soloist at the Kingshighway Presbyterian Church in St. Louis.

Dr. Mary Terhune's Brother Dies

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Dr. Mary Terhune, of the Modern Language Department, whose brother, Dr. Thornton Terhune, a member of the faculty of Tulane University, in New Orleans, La., died suddenly on January 10.

Los Angeles Lindenwood Club Elects Officers

Mrs. Dorothy J. Whisenant (Dorothy Johnson), of 700 N. Faring Road, was elected president of the Los Angeles Lindenwood Club at the November meeting of the club at the Hollywood Athletic Club. Other officers are: Mrs. Paul A. Taylor (Peggy Rosaberry) 2743 Glenrose Ave., Altadena, Calif., vice president; Mrs. F. L. Line (Sibyl Thomas) 1727 S. Sherbourne Dr., secretary-treasurer, and Mrs. C. E. Jobe (Mary Lou Hall) 620 S. Third St., Alhambra, Calif., recording secretary.

The club has voted to designate its yearly contribution to the college the Eve Cunliff Scholarship. Plans were made at the meeting on November 19 to raise money for the alumnae fund.

Lindenwood Radio Fraternity Initiates Honorary Members

Tau Chapter of Alpha Epsilon Rho, national radio fraternity, initiated nine honorary members at the annual open house of KCLC, the campus radio station on December 12. Tau Chapter was organized on the campus last year. The new honorary members are: Kensinger Jones, producer of "The Land We Live In" program on KSD in St. Louis; Miss Carlotta Wetmore, director of education of Station KMOX, St. Louis; David Pasternak, public relations director of Station KSD-TV; Miss Louise Munsch, radio commentator for women of Station WEW, St. Louis; Al Brandt, assistant news editor of Station KXOK, St. Louis; Lew Byrd, formerly with Station WCNT, Centralia, Ill.; Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's English Department; James Morris, producer of "Letter Home" on KCLC, and Miss Barbara Sutton, music director of the station,

Dr. Alice Parker Speaks at Several AAUW Meetings

Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's English Department and president of the Missouri Division of the American Association of University Women, spoke at several AAUW meetings in November and December. Dr. Parker has announced that Lindenwood graduates with an AB or a BS degree received prior to June 30, 1940, are now eligible for membership in the AAUW.

In November, Dr. Parker spoke at local AAUW meetings in St. Joseph and Maryville. On November 22 she addressed the Vandalia Branch. On December 10, Dr. Parker was the guest of honor at a tea given by the College Club of St. Louis at Washington University. On December 13 she was the guest of honor at a tea given at the home of President and Mrs. Frederick A. Middlebush of the University of Missouri.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Lois Schatzmann, of St. Louis, a member of the Class of '48, is now private secretary to the Superintendent of the Deaconess Hospital in St. Louis.

Mrs. Ann Carnahan, author of the recently published book, "The Vatican: Behind the Scenes in the Holy City," was in St. Louis recently autographing copies of her book. Mrs. Carnahan, who was Elizabeth Ann Combs, attended Lindenwood in 1931-33.

Miss Doris Schneider, of St. Louis, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, is now a nurse at the Normandy Osteopathic Hospital, 7283 Natural Bridge Road, St. Louis County.

WEDDINGS

A December bride was Miss Dorothy Forman Steiner, daughter of Mrs. Sylvia Forman Steiner, of Rochester, N. Y. Miss Steiner, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-48, chose December 6 as the date of her marriage to Thomas Senior Benjamin at Rochester. Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin are now at home at 789 North Crescent Ave., Cincinnati, Ohio.

Miss Suzanne Martin, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Edward Martin, of Peoria, Ill., and a member of the Class of '48, chose November 30 as the date of her marriage to Paul Shephard Casey, Jr., at Peoria,

Hope of Tomorrow



These youngsters are the children of Mr. and Mrs. William V. Potter, of 3056 Cedar St., Riverside, Calif. Read, at left, is 4 and his sister, Mary, is 2. Their mother was Virginia L. Hansen, Class of '39.

Headed for Lindenwood



Judy Sue was 17-months-old when she posed for this picture. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. E. E. Ogden, of Willow Springs, Mo. Her mother, who was Coralee Burchard, is a member of the Class of '43 and later served as secretary to the Director of Student Guidance and Placement.

On October 23 at Decatur, Ill., Miss Esther Marrion Farrill, daughter of the Rev. and Mrs. Harold S. Farrill, of Milwaukee, Wis., became the bride of Milan A. Radovich, Jr. Mrs. Radovich is a member of the Class of '43.

Miss Marguerite Finch, of Joplin, Mo., who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46, was married on September 29 at Joplin to A. Harvey Cunha. Mr. and Mrs. Cunha are now at home at 85A Lake Tapawingo St., Blue Springs, Mo.

Mr. and Mrs. LeRoy Berry of Kansas City, Mo., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss Emily Berry, to Millard Musselman, of Los Angeles, Calif. The wedding is planned for April. Miss Berry attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

December 31 was the date chosen by Miss Jean Roesener, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Roesener, of Manhattan, Kan., as the date of her marriage to DeWayne Peterson at Manhattan. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-49.

WEDDINGS

On August 16 at Metropolis, Ill., Miss Beverly Ann Cochran, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles V. Cochran, of Metropolis, was married to the Rev. Vernie Barnett. The bride is a member of the Class of '47.

On September 25 at Collinsville, Ill., Miss Frances C. Italiano, daughter of Mrs. Harry W. Balthrope, of Collinsville, was married to Jackson H. Gilbert. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-49.

Miss Sarah Margaret Adams, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Blythe Raymond Adams, of Higginsville, Mo., chose June 18 as the date of her marriage to William Donovan Rundle at Higginsville. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-48.

September 10 was the date chosen by Miss Betty Jean Schroer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Schroer, of St. Charles, for her marriage to Robert James Friauf in St. Charles. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

BIRTHS

Headed for Lindenwood is Lynda Dell, who was born on November 16 to Mr. and Mrs. L. F. Burnett, of 620 Grove Ave., Rockford, Ill. Mrs. Burnett was Dorothy Rhea, Class of '41. Lynda has a brother, Tom, 2½.

A son, who has been named Robert Alan, was born on October 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Wood, of 6930 Dartmouth St., Richmond, Va. Mrs. Wood was Mary Stokes and she attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

George Riebel Blue, Jr., is the name of the son born on November 11 to Mr. and Mrs. George R. Blue, of 5830 Argonne St., New Orleans, La. Mrs. Blue was Betty Beard and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-42. George, Jr., has a brother, Frank, and a sister, Leslie Rogers.

Headed for Lindenwood is Carol Gertmenian, who was born on November 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Conn Gertmenian, of 925 Columbia St., South Pasadena, Calif. Carol has a brother, Jimmy, 2½. Mrs. Gertmenian was Doris Nahigian, Class of '42.

A future Lindenwood girl is Kathryn Tresselt, who was born on December 30 to Mr. and Mrs. A. R. Tresselt, Jr., of Columbus, Ind. Her mother was Barbara Adams, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-40.

Harley Edward, II, is the name of the son born on October 26 to Mr. and Mrs. Harley E. Riedel, of 2601 Bever Ave., Cedar Rapids, Iowa. Mrs. Riedel was Margaret Barngrover, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41. Harley has a sister, Heide, 19 months-old.

December 18 is the date of the birth of the son born to Mr. and Mrs. Charles C. Whitt, of 830 Tremont Ave., Lexington, Ky. The new arrival has been named Charles Robert. His mother was Ann Treadway and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

A son, who has been named Kim Braford, was born on December 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert Wells, of 352 Ballinger St., Garden City, Kan. Mrs. Wells was Kay Lovett, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

A future Lindenwood girl is Margaret Ann, who was born on November 29 to Mr. and Mrs. L. A. Will, of 4019 Magnolia St., St. Louis. Margaret has an older sister, Suzy Lee. Their mother was Betty Runge.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Anna Rowe, of Electra, Texas, on December 13. Mrs. Rowe, who was 90, suffered a fractured hip on October 31. Mrs. Rowe, who was Anna Barwise, was a member of the Class of 1878. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. B. F. Bowler on September 20 at her home in Glendale, Calif. Mrs. Bowler, who was 89, was Carrie Peers, a member of the Class of 1879. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere sympathy to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. Evelyn Zierenberg, of Chesterfield, Mo., whose husband, Ernest H. Zierenberg, died of heart disease on December 23. Mrs. Zierenberg was Evelyn Knippenberg, Class of '33. Mr. Zierenberg is also survived by a son Ernest, and twin daughters, Wanda Lou and Nina Mae.

The sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty is extended to Miss Georgia Whitaker, of East Prairie, Mo., whose father was fatally injured last December in an automobile accident on December 7. Miss Whitaker is a student at Lindenwood this year.